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I lift up my eyes to the mountains –  
where does my help come from?  
My help comes from the LORD, 
the Maker of heaven and earth. 

He will not let your foot slip – 
he who watches over you will not slumber; 

Psalm 121:1-3 (NIV) 

The parishes of Ashwater, Beaworthy, Black Torrington with 
Highampton, Clawton, Halwill, & Tetcott with Luffincott 

Bulletin  
October 2025 
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CONTACTS 

 

Rector 
Revd. Dr. Paul Fitzpatrick     01409 254 667 

 

 

Contacts for Churches: 
Ashwater     Diana Marriott 01409 211 146 
Beaworthy    Richard Prior  07952 269 766 
Black Torrington with 

Highampton:   Val Letheren  07484 880 770 
Clawton:     Lorna Bowden  01409 271 384 
Halwill:     John Lawlor   01409 221 987 
          07768 818 646 
      Kay Napier  07814 237 243 
Tetcott:     Nikki Mitchell  01409 271 381 

 

 

-- 

Ruby Ringers    Shirley Richmond 01409 231 764 
 
 
 

 
 

 

Safeguarding 
Ashwater     Val Letheren (interim cover) 
Beaworthy    Val Letheren (interim cover) 
Tetcott           Sharon Wonnacott        07980 989 262 

Holywell Joint Council  Val Letheren      07484 880 770 
 
 

 
 

September 

 

18th   Memorial for Gerrie SMITHERS  
(St. Mary’s, Black Torrington) 
 

29th   Funeral of Patricia BROWN  
(St. Peter ad Vincula, Ashwater) 

 
 
 

 

 

From the Parish Registers image (pg. 2) © Parish Pump, 
Cover image: The Church of St. Michael de Rupe, Brentor, with the Ashwater  
sponsored walkers. 
Tailors photos © Kay Napier 
Thanks to Revd. Dr. Paul Fitzpatrick, Diana Marriott, Nikki Mitchell, Dee French,  
Shirley Richmond and Sandra Ward for their contributions. Quiz by John Lawlor. 
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October 

From the Rector’s Desk 
 

I am snuggled in the office, with a very dark, rich, coffee, having returned 
from have a 30 strong class of school children at Clawton St Leonard church, 
and churchyard, in the driving rain. I have had a quick meeting with a college 
and now in the afternoon half-light I sit and write this. Henry has pushed off 
to be with Sarah in protest at being excluded from the school/churchyard 
event. 
 
This is a rare chance to catch up on admin, review recent events and get my 
diary in some sort of order.  Someone recently told me they like to know 
what I am involved in month to month, so I will take this chance to share 
what is passing over my desk today… 
 
Chapter meetings have begun again following a temporary suspension due 
to family illness in one of the Team, so working on an agenda. I have to 
update the Archdeacon on some Deanery vacancies that have been filled, 
and on the new treasurers in Black Torrington and Tetcott and new 
safeguarding officers in Tetcott, Ashwater & Beaworthy. I also need to 
follow up on Elizabeth Anderson, (Parish Support Officer) visit to help get 
our treasurers submission for the council aligned, and to publish the date 
(18th November) when a new e-package for treasurers is being presented. 
(David our Churchwarden from St Mary’s is very much lead on this). Thus, 
things (admin) are moving along nicely. So, I turn at the other events for 
review or planning… 
 
Highlights. 
• Todays school based on-going project at Clawton Churchyard looking at 
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Highlights. 

• Todays school based on-going project at Clawton Churchyard looking at 
Mortality, historical/census records, and local history from our year 6 
Clawton Primary school, is part of a new multi-disciplinary community 
approach. There are two more events to book yet but is an excellent school 
package.  

• Ashwater Agricultural show went well with a very active Parish tent 
from the church coupled with the Farming Community Network, with 
splendid competitions and a book stall as well; a really lovely day. The PCC 
also ran a splendid community/church pilgrimage to Brentor Church on 
Dartmoor, in very mixed weather two days ago with some splendid 
photographs to prove they made it! 

• Ruby Benefice has little over 2000 people spread over 50 square miles, 
therefore support services are limited if they exist at all. It has become 
increasing obvious that we have a real issue with Child bereavement and 
failed IVF. We have therefore created a small group of three Community 
Chaplains, all trained in bereavement, to work with me on a ‘Light a Candle’ 
child loss evening in the future at St Peter & James. More on this important 
event later. 

• I am co-leading a national Anna Chaplaincy Training Day in October and 
booking in the planning time now, starting this evening. 

• Having taken a strong lead from our Chaplain (and editor) Kay, who has 
identified a socially marginalised set of parents with Neuro-diverse children, 
worshipping or visiting our churches, who need more structure and targeted 
activities, and working with the school SENCO, and multiple Diocesan 
Children’s and Disability advisor(s) meetings; we have received a significant 
Mustard seed grant to provide ‘Fidget toys’ (200 a box), fidget cushions and 
bespoke boxes, for deployment in the children’s areas of St Leonard, St 
Mary, St Peter & James and St Peter (other churches will receive the same if 
bespoke children’s areas are developed).  I am awaiting delivery now, but 
am also seeking funding now for noise cancelling headphones. 
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• Our new MAP (Mission Action Plan) for Ruby is taking shape and 
forming a simpler ‘Priorities for Mission’ focused approach, and will sharply 
focus on community chaplaincy, young families and ‘telling our stories’ 
outreach program but there is much more to do on this, but ‘little and often’ 
are the rule of the day. 

We are halfway into the ‘Harvest season with a lovely ‘Lammas day, at 
Beaworthy, two really well attended Harvest at St Leonard and St Mary, but I 
sadly could not attend the CT together evening at Halwill. More to come 

       

There is so much happening and most of it happily driven by you. At the 
heart of what we do though, matching the wonderful busyness and 
achievement, are quite people at prayer. It all starts and ends with us talking 
to, listening to, and being, in our Lord’s presence.  Thank you.  Paul. 

 

Helen Young 
 

Helen died peacefully at home on 17th September 2025, 
surrounded by her family. 

 

For many years, she has been a strong supporter of both 
her parish of St. Peter & Paul, Holsworthy and the wider 
Deanery and Diocese, having served as Churchwarden,  

Lay Chair and Diocesan Representative. 

 

Many of us will have met her, known her and loved her, and 
she will be missed so very much. 

 

For anyone who wishes to pay their respects, there will be 
a Celebration of Helen’s Life on 10th October at  

St. Peter & St. Paul’s Church, Holsworthy at 2pm. 

 

Our thoughts and prayers are with her, Roger and Becky. 
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Fidget Boxes 

 

Four fidget boxes (fidget cushions still to go in), for our 
neurodiverse children thanks to a grant from Exeter diocese!  
(see Rector’s post for details) 
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The Archangel's Way: A Walk to Brentor Church 

Onwards and Upwards! 

Thank you to everyone who came. It was 
a great day out walking an ancient track 
to the newly named Archangel's Way. It 
led us along secretive lanes, through 
spacious fields with spectacular views of 
Dartmoor, around a quarry & into a 
country lane. The land then lifted steadily 
until a large gate finally opened into the 
most ancient of enclosures, & onto the 
2000 yr old ramparts occupied since 
Neolithic times that enclose the later 
church. 

We ascended steeply now, the church on 
the rock filled our view surrounded by 
huge cloud masses, up to the little gate 
that leads into the low walls of the 
churchyard, the church & a panoramic 
view. 

We made it, had a rest & a picnic, then 
the ringers of both Ashwater & Brentor 
rang the bells of St Michael de Rupe in 
celebration. 

The pennies we raised for Ashwater 
Church & School are still being 
counted....the group flag-waving photos 
were taken by the Churchwarden of the 
Church, Helen Harris who was very 
supportive & met us at the top. She loved 
our flag. Thanks Derek, who carried it all 
the way!!     Diana M 
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Beaworthy Bulletin 

By  October, St Alban’s church Garden Talk, Colour your 

Autumn, by  Alan French at the Beaworthy Village Hall, 

Patchacott will have been and gone.  We hope for a dry 

evening, a compelling lecture, lots of questions, a profitable 

prize draw, and for Alan, a successful plant sale. 

I’m not one for shops advertising Christmas in August but 

wanted to mention that we are already planning for our 

Christmas draw - Outside the Village shop will be the site 

for ticket sales again – we often need to compete with the 

weather. Current plan is that ticket selling will begin on the 

morning of 6th December and then our table, chairs. And 

poster board will be in place for the 14th and 21st from 9.30 

am.  Our poster is being designed now.  And we hope the 

card table will last – it was first used in 1957.    

Our Carol Service will take place on the 23rd   and will be a 

delightful musical event, Kath Brimacombe is playing the 

organ, the Stowford Singers will contribute to our 

celebration and we may have bell ringers too. 

  

Sandra Ward  
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St. Mary’s Jigsaw Festival,     

Black Torrington 

It’s nearly time for the event of the year! Close to 1,200 

jigsaws have been donated and completed so a massive 

THANK YOU to everyone who has been involved in 

this.  

The church will need to be prepared to accommodate 

the display of so many jigsaws, so while all services 

and commitments will continue as normal, please be 

aware that the church building may need to be locked at 

some other times for safety and security reasons. 

Then on the 17th and 18th October the festival opens, 

offering a chance to affordably purchase a huge choice 

of second hand but guaranteed complete puzzles, 

alongside more special vintage and wooden puzzles, 

refreshments and a tombola to win a brand new jigsaw. 

Definitely something for everyone, so please pop along. 

 

We look forward to seeing you 10am – 5pm, 

Friday 17th and Saturday 18th October 2025 

View the event on Facebook and invite your friends:  
https://fb.me/e/3EuWBnhQT 

 

https://fb.me/e/3EuWBnhQT
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TO THOSE WHO SUBMIT TO THE BULLETIN 

Firstly, thank you for your contributions, which 
always shape our Bulletin.  

Please make sure you send submissions to 

rubycbulletin@gmail.com 

Anything not sent to the above email will not get into 
the publication.  

Work begins on the bulletin on the 15th of each month, 
so please get submissions in BY THE FIFTEENTH.  Thank 
you. 

mailto:rubycbulletin@gmail.com
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Church Tower Bell Ringing 
Wednesday evenings 

6:30pm – 8:30pm 
1st Wednesday – Langtree 
2nd Wed. – Black Torrington 
3rd Wed. – Shebbear 
4th Wed. – Black Torrington 
5th Wed. – Roaming! 

Weekly Handbell Ringing 
Tuesday afternoons at St. 
Mary’s, Black Torrington 
2:15pm setup 
2:30pm – 4:30pm 

6:30pm 
Highampton Village Hall 

Every 4th Sunday 
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The Tailors of Ashwater 

I initially picked out a grave of a young man who died aged 37, but 
in doing so, I stumbled across someone else, so this is a little bit of a 
two-for-the-price-of-one, but not as in depth as I would hope. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

William WILCOCK 
1821 – 1858 
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The first burial at St. Peter ad Vincula we encounter is William 
WILCOCK, who, at the time of his death, was a master tailor at 
Ashwater. 

William was born around 1821 as the son of tailor Walter WILCOCK 
the younger and his wife Mary BEARE, and was baptised at 
Ashwater on 20th May 1821. He appears to be the middle of three 
children of the marriage, having an older brother, Richard 
Seccombe WILCOCK burn around 1819 and a younger sister Ann, 
born in 1824. 

At the time of the 1841 census, Ann was living with their parents 
Walter and Mary, while brothers William and Richard were living 
with their grandfather, Walter WILLCOCK [sic] the elder, alongside 
20-year-old Thomas Clifton.  

One theory for this could be that the trade of tailoring went back 
several generations; the boys William and Richard being trained by 
their grandfather. To support this theory, Thomas CLIFTON appears 
at Cliftons Cottage, Ashwater in 1851 with the occupation of 
“tailor”, which could plausibly be that all three boys were in 
training. Sadly, by the time of the 1851 census, both Walter senior 
and Richard had died – both are buried in the graveyard of St. 
Peter’s.  

In 1851, it seems Ashwater was the place to be if you needed a 
tailor; Walter WILLCOCK, Thomas CLIFTON and William WILLCOCK 
were all registered tailors in the village, and William was training up 
some more. 

At Crosspark Cottage, Ashwater William the master tailor was living 
alongside his 26-year-old wife, Tetcott-born Elizabeth BASSETT, who 
he had married the year previously.  
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Living with them were 13-year-old apprentice tailors Josiah 
PARKHOUSE and Joseph PARSONS.  

On 8th August 1858, William WILLCOCK would start suffering with 
the symptoms of pneumonia and would die 11 days later on the 
19th. His death was registered the next day, and he was laid to rest 
at Ashwater the day after that.  

 

 

 

 
From the death certificate of William WILLCOCK 1858 

© Crown Copyright 

Having lost two sons, Walter WILLCOCK is no longer a tailor at the 
time of the 1861 census, instead he is working as a grocer.  

Widow Elizabeth is the head of the family, now living at Clifton 
House alongside 24-year-old boarder James DOCKETT, also a tailor, 
and 13-year-old visitor Mary BASSETT. However, James would not 
remain as merely a boarder, as in 1863, James and Elizabeth marry. 

By the time of the 1871 census, Walter and Mary WILCOCK are still 
living in Ashwater village as grocers, Thomas CLIFTON is still a tailor 
but there’s a new guy on the scene; James DOCKETT, aged 34, tailor 
and mercer (dealer in fabrics). He is married to 43-year-old 
Elizabeth (William WILLCOCK’s widow) and their two children, 5-
year-old Eber and 3-year-old Laura.  

By 1881, her former father-in-law Walter WILCOCK has passed 
away, and the family of four have taken in 19-year-old Thomas 
ALLIN of Marstow as a tailor’s apprentice. Still at Ashwater, they are 
now living at Village Cottage.  
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away, and the family of four have taken in 19-year-old Thomas 
ALLIN of Marstow as a tailor’s apprentice. Still at Ashwater, they are 
now living at Village Cottage.  

Despite several members of the WILCOCK family being buried at St 
Peter’s, Ashwater, William WILCOCK’s gravestone is the only one 
known today. 

In the 1891 census, the family of four DOCKETTs is still intact, and 
their son Eber John DOCKETT is listed as a tailor and outfitter too, 
alongside his father, with daughter Laura working as an assistant to 
their enterprise. 

By the census of 1901, both children have married and gone their 
own ways; daughter Laura has married Samuel CHAPMAN, assistant 
warder of Bodmin Jail and gone to live in Bodmin, while Eber has 
married milliner Fanny Brown FRY, and they are living and working 
together in Ashwater village, bringing up their two children, Cyril 
and Gwendoline.  
 
On 29th January 1904, Elizabeth DOCKETT passed away aged 80 
years old. She was buried at St. Peter ad Vincula, Ashwater. Just five 
months later, her son Eber John DOCKETT died on 14th June. He 
was, however, buried at the Methodist Churchyard on the outskirts 
of Ashwater. It seems that both Eber and Laura were brought up as 
Bible Christian Methodists. 
 
Eber’s wife Fanny would remarry – marrying John Thomas VEALE in 
1923, just four years before her death. She is also buried at the 
Methodist churchyard. But before our final tangent to the 
Methodist church for Eber’s family, we need to quickly revisit James 
DOCKETT. 
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Elizabeth DOCKETT (previously WILCOCK, nee BASSETT) 
1824 – 1904 

James DOCKETT, 1837- 1912 
 
James DOCKETT, renowned tailor of Ashwater for over thirty years, 
died on 11th December 1912 and was buried next to his wife in the 
churchyard of St. Peter’s, Ashwater. Such was the regard of James 
as a tailor, he was mentioned 25 years after his death in his 
daughter Laura CHAPMAN’s death notice when she was buried at 
the methodist cemetery Ashwater in October 1937. 
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But back to Eber DOCKETT’s family for one final set of tragedies. As, 
his wife Fanny would live long enough to bury all of her children.  
 
First of all, she sent Cyril off to fight in the First World War. Private 
Cyril James Fry DOCKETT, aged 23 of the Prince of Wales’ Own Civil 
Service Rifles would be killed in action on 21st February 1918. He is 
buried in the Jerusalem War Cemetery, but commemorated also on 
his father’s grave at Ashwater Methodist Cemetery and, as you 
prepare to commemorate Armistice Day, see if you can spot him on 
Ashwater’s Village War Memorial.  
 
Five years later, there was some happier news, as daughter 
Gwendoline Elizabeth Fry DOCKETT married her husband, farmer 
Charles ELLACOTT in 1923. This joy was to be short lived, as by the 
end of 1924, Gwendoline had begun to suffer the effects of 
pulmonary tuberculosis. There were no children of the marriage, 
and she died at Ashwater on 6th May 1926. She is buried at St. 
Peter’s Ashwater.  
 
 
 
 
 

From the death certificate of Gwendoline Elizabeth Fry ELLACOTT 1926 
© Crown Copyright 

 

Her husband remarried Alfreda SLEE in 1935 and both are buried at 
St. Peter’s also. 
 

I’ve barely touched on the DOCKETT tree, as there are more 
DOCKETTs in Ashwater, including John and Charlotte, James’ 
parents. But that’s more for another day. 
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I started this article with a handful of tailors, found lost 
generations of WILCOCKs, and ended up at the Methodist 
Cemetery with a story of a VEALE/DOCKETT/FRY who buried both 
her children through war and a disease we’ve visited here before.  
 
This is a story of less intrigue and scandal than previous, but still 
relevant and important in its own way. Both the Methodist 
cemetery and ours hold many DOCKETTs, their descendants, their 
wider family through the ELLACOTTs and VEALEs – so many names 
intertwined with our own modern families, and yet – who truly 
recalls them? 
 
Our not-so-distant relatives may have had clothes made or 
mended by DOCKETT or WILCOCK, CLIFTON or one of their 
apprentices. They would have bought groceries from their 
ancestors. And to us, they are just, if they are lucky, a group of 
faceless stones. But not today. They are us, just a century or so 
ahead. 

 
Kay Napier 

September 2025 
Sources:  
Findmypast.com 
Familysearch.org 
CWGC 
Ashwater Parish Records  
GRO Births and Deaths records 
Western Times  
Western Morning News  
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October Quiz:  
 

1) What is the study of mushrooms called? 

2) What is the capital of Malaysia? 

3) In which year did the First World War end? 

4) Who composed the music for “The Messiah”? 

5) What is the largest bird in the world? 

6) Who succeeded Neville Chamberlain as Prime Minister 

in 1940? 

7) Which animal can be seen on the Porsche logo? 

8)  Who composed the music for “Aida”? 

9)  Where did backgammon originate? 

10)  Who played Queen Elizabeth II in the first two seasons 

of “The Crown? 

11) Who was known as the “Iron Lady” 

12) What is the name of the sea located between Italy 

and Tunisia? 

13) What famous man became president of his country 

after being in jail for 18 years? 

14) When did Four Weddings and a Funeral premiere? 

15) What is the chemical symbol for cobalt? 

16) In which 1963 classic film did Charles Bronson appear? 

17) Who was the British monarch at the time of the 

Abdication Crisis? 

18) What is the tallest type of tree? 

19) Who is Bibendum better known as? 

20) What is the main ingredient in a Quiche Lorraine? 

The answers will be in November’s Bulletin. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

Answers to September’s Quiz 
1. Acute. 2. Primary. 3.  Salt. 4. Bibliothèque. 5. London and Paris. 6. Stitch.  
7. Tiger (or tyger). 8. Pluto. 9. Corn Laws. 10. Oxbow Lake. 



27 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

All information in this bulletin correct at time of publication 
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Revd. Dr. Paul Fitzpatrick, Rector  vicar-rubycountry@outlook.com 


